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VESTRY 
 

 

Senior Warden ï Austin Nakoa 

Junior Warden ï Eva Eglinton 

Treasurer ï Wendy Yu 

Clerk ï Lila Johnson 

David Callies 

Justin Donahue 

Louisa Le Roux 

Rich Miller 

Ed Moore 

Bill Seeley 

Mike Sen 

 

 

 
 

STAFF 
 

 

 

Music Director ï Keane Ishii 

Organist ï Lorraine Yamamoto 

Bookkeeper ï Didi Wong 

Thrift Shop and Facilities Manager ï Caroline Bond Davis 

Part-time Parish Administrator ï Aleeka Kay Edwards 
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AGENDA 
 

ANNUAL MEETING 

OF THE EPSICOPAL CHURCH OF THE HOLY NATIVITY 

January 29, 2017 

 
 

 

1. Call to order and opening prayer,  Supply Priest Alison Dingley 

2. Recognition and Appreciation, Austin Nakoa and Eva Eglinton  

3. Seating of Secretary for meeting, Lila Johnson  

4. Introduction of Parliamentarian, David Callies  

5. Senior Warden opening remarks, Austin Nakoa  

6. Junior Warden remarks, Eva Eglinton 

7. Financial Statement of Mission, Wendy Yu  

8. Brief reports of program ministries  

9.      Balloting  

10. Comments and Discussion 

11. Prayer and Benediction, Supply Priest Alison Dingley 

12. Adjournment  (Potluck Brunch), organized by Chandi Hinrichs  
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SENIOR WARDEN’S REPORT 

Last year we dealt with many changes in our great parish community. At onset, it was a very 

difficult time for all of us-- as President Barack Obama said, "Change is never easy! But 

always possible." As a contractor, I'm committed to managing changes, as we refine strategies 

for our clients to provide improvements to their facility so they can be more efficient and have 

better working environments. Then we enter the stage of adapting to the new conditions. My 

favorite quote on change is by the noted playwright George Bernard Shaw who wrote that 

"Progress is impossible without change." While 2016 was a year for changes, a lot of progress 

was made. 

 

Progress and accomplishments: 

-New Vestry began in February 2016 and achieved its initial goals of settling legal issues.  

- Reconstituted a New School Board that has already done an outstanding job. 

-Rich Miller agreed to fill Steven Streetôs seat on the Vestry after he resigned. 

-Following Reverend Deb's resignation, we hired Rev. Dr. George Clifford who instigated 

positive change in organizational issues for the Vestry and School Board while resolving 

many conflicts.  Unfortunately, due to health reasons he resigned. 

-Wendy Yu accepted the position of Treasurer and made an outstanding contribution to 

reconciling the Church's accounting and finance systems. Unfortunately she is resigning her 

position as Treasurer but is willing to support in other ways. 

-I agreed to serve as Senior Warden following the resignation of Barbara Street, who did a 

phenomenal job over the past three years. 

 

Upcoming Changes: 

-We lose three Vestry members this year and need to fill those seats in addition to one that 

was never filled.   

-We need to fill the Treasurerôs position vacated by Wendy Yu's resignation 

-We need a clerk to support the Vestry as Lila Johnson will no longer be in that role 

-Interim Rector was recently hired to support HNC as it continues the search for a permanent 

Rector 

 

Challenges: 

-Support the Interim Rector to effect positive change at Holy Nativity 

- Implement organizational structure to support the many needs of the Church & School 

Improvements to the Campus facilities 

-Re-build the calculus to provide financial stability to the parish in lieu of declining 

membership. 

- Re-build our Youth Development so young people can learn Christian Values and become 

future leaders of our church. 

 

Our ability to prosper from change is thanks to all of your time, faith, and talents. Thank you 

for contributing to Holy Nativity's success. We are supported by faithful parishioners, and a 
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bookkeeper, accountant, & facility manager who do an incredible amount of work to support 

the church and school. We are uplifted by a Vestry who worked so hard in 2016, 

and an Altar Guild and choir who ensure our services are nothing short of magnificent.  

We are reassured of the power in lessons by our faithful Sunday School Teachers who provide 

our children with Christian values. Lastly, we are reminded of a bigger purpose by our Thrift 

Shop volunteers who collectively provide approximately 25% support to our funding while 

contributing to selected Outreach Charities.  

 

We, as one body, are the change we need.  

 

Respectfully submitted by Austin Nakoa, Senior Warden 
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JUNIOR WARDEN’S REPORT 

Life is full of changes and Holy Nativity has seen its share of changes in 2016.  We said good 

bye to parishioners who lost their battles with cancer. One in particular, who I did not get a 

chance to say goodbye to, was Bonnie Stevens.  She served on the Vestry many times, was an 

EFM member, and volunteered for a number of other outreach programs with HNC. Bonnie, 

you will be missed.   

 

I want to thank Fr. Clifford for spending short, but quality, months with us as an interim.  I wish 

him well on his future endeavors. 

 

Often, retired priests are asked to serve as supply priest when the rector of a church is absent.  In 

our case, Pastor Alison stepped up to be our supply priest until our interim position was 

filled.  In an ideal situation, this should not take that long, but being in Hawaii and on ñHawaiian 

Timeò, this took a bit longer than expected. Pastor Alison had agreed to serve us until the interim 

position was filled.  Thank you Pastor Alison for staying on with us as the supply priest during 

this long period of time of need.  Your presence during these last several months created a stable 

place of worship. You will be missed. I hope to see you around town. 

 

We also said good bye to a long friend of HNC, Ms. Kristi Monroe. Ms. Kristi was here on our 

property running her catering business for the last few decades! She was known to be the 

walking historian of the church. She has retired and moved to California.  Best wishes, Ms. 

Kristi. 

 

As the ñWarden of the Peopleò, I want to, again, welcome the new families that have joined 

HNC in 2016.  We have had the great fortune of welcoming new families with young children, 

who have since joined our school- Welcome! 

 

The Facilities Committee was busy this past year with a lot of small projects.  Our aging 

property is due for some major overhaul but in the meantime, small maintenance is done 

throughout the year.  During the fall, HNS initiated a ñMake a Differenceò day.  Parishioners 

and parents came out on a Saturday and painted, planted and cleaned our property.  What a 

great show of unity for the church and school, as we showed our love and support for one 

another.  

  

Looking ahead, we look forward for our next interim to arrive this spring, and for his/her help 

in HNC re-identifying ourselves to better understand the needs of our congregation when we 

are in the full-force search for our next Rector.  

 

Thank you all for letting me serve as your Junior Warden for 2016.  It has been my pleasure 

and privilege serving you and God thru HNC. 

 

Respectfully submitted by Eva Eglinton, Junior Warden 
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TREASURER’S FINANCIAL REPORT 

 

 

 

For 2016, our total parish revenue was 98% of what was budgeted and total expenses were 

101% of the budget, resulting in a net deficit of $16,633 for the year. Pledges and contributions 

decreased from 2015; however, they were partially offset by the increase in facilities revenue. 

Overall expenses decreased slightly from 2015, with the various components remaining stable 

year over year. The following exhibit provides a more detailed view of where our funds came 

from and how they were spent.  

 

I would like to thank Finance Committee members Jeanne Nelson and Bob Skillman for serving 

in 2016. I would also like to thank Jeanne for serving as Treasurer for the Thrift Shop and for 

her many years of service to the Parish. Both of your contributions will be sorely missed.  

 

Iôd like to recognize Didi Wong for her hard work and dedication. She is busy behind the scenes 

keeping our financial information organized and up-to-date, which makes the Treasurerôs job 

go smoothly. Thanks for all that you do.  

 

Thanks to Aleeka Kay Edwards for helping out whenever needed.  

 

And, finally, thank you to the Vestry for your confidence in me and your unwavering support. 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by Wendy Yu, 2017 Treasurer 
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ALTAR GUILD REPORT 

The Altar Guild consists of four teams; each with a leader and four to five members.  This 

year we lost a very valuable leader and her team. We did create a new team led by Nina 

Livingston and put together with friends from the Holy Nativity School.  I would like to 

encourage members of the church to consider becoming a member of the altar guild.  This is 

an important ministry because we are the clergy partner in preparing the church for all 

services, not only on Sundays, but Baptisms, Weddings, Funerals, Schoolôs Eucharistic 

Services, and decorate for Christmas and Easter.  The most important duties are the proper set 

up, removal and care for the blessed sacraments.   

 

This year the vestry honored the Altar Guild with a luncheon.  It was held at the Outrigger 

Canoe Club sponsored by Lois Taylor Clarke.   This was an opportunity for all members to 

get to know each other better and to encourage some who have left to come back.  It was an 

opportunity with all members present to discuss what needs to be corrected and for each 

member to realize that even though we work on different teams we together are the Altar 

Guild.  We can call on each other regardless of what team we serve on and that there will be 

occasions when we will need help and it wonôt be available from our immediate team.  

Special thanks to the vestry and Lois for sponsoring us. 

 

Rev. Clifford George pointed out that our Gospel Book was outdated.  The Altar Guild paid 

for a new Gospel and Missal for the Church. 

 

We are not getting enough families to sign up for the Flower Fund.  There is a sign up chart 

posted outside the church.  You can dedicate the flowers to a family member or to a special 

occasion.  We continue to look at ways to make this area of expense more manageable.  All 

suggestions are welcomed.     

 

I am deeply grateful for all the members of the Altar Guild who continue to serve with 

faithfulness, devotion and dedication for this important ministry.  
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CHOIR REPORT 

 

The Holy Nativity Choir continues to work toward great beauty and a truly faith-led worship. 

Our main focus is to illuminate the appropriate scripture for the Sunday or Festival through 

our Anthems, Hymns, and Mrs. Yamamoto's wonderful artistry on the Piano and Organ. 

Here are some highlights of our year: 

 

·         Anthems in English, Latin, German, and African languages Yoruba and Swahili 

·         Increased coverage of Spirituals 

·         Featured instrumental soloists 

¶ Kathy Otani (flute) 

¶ Lucia Bu (Clarinet) 

·         Featured vocal soloists Jan Jones, Robert Nelson, and Cynthia Ramos 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by Keane Ishii, Music Director 
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DAUGHTERS OF THE KING REPORT 

ñThe mission of the Order is the extension of Christôs Kingdom 

through Prayer, Service and Evangelismò (DOK mission statement) 

To help our Chapter fulfill the mission statement, we at Holy 

Nativity meet monthly to pray for our rector, our parishioners and 

our church as well as the DOK organization. We begin our regular 

meetings with prayer followed by a brief Bible study. 

 

This year our chapter sponsored the diocesan DOK Quiet Day on February 6, 2016 . The 

Quiet Day was attended by 21 women . The program consisted of a presentation by Mary 

Carson about the three gardens in the Bible followed by periods of meditation, lunch and the 

Eucharist.   

 

In addition, members attended the DOK Spring Assembly in May and the DOK Fall 

Assembly in October. 

 

 
Respectfully submitted by Delia Moore, Daughters of the King Secretary 
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HOLY NATIVITY SCHOOL REPORT 

We are happy to report that Holy Nativity School is in good shape and moving forward to an 

even brighter future.  We are proud to be a mission of the Church of the Holy Nativity and a 

leading Episcopal school in Hawaii.  As we enter the final stages of our Western States 

Schools and Colleges (WASC) re-accreditation, we look forward to serving the church and 

the community for many years to come. The school is entering its 68th year as an educational 

leader in Honolulu.  The year 2016 saw many highlights and some challenges. The list below 

will give an overview of the past year. 

 

¶ A new Board of Directors was formed  and confirmed by the Vestry 

¶ May Day was held for the 67th year and continues to be the longest running and most 

traditional performance in  Hawaii schools 

¶ Graduation for 6th grade students was held , with 100% of our graduates being 

accepted to a school of choice 

¶  With the arrival of Father George and the Vestry, the partnership with the school and 

church was strengthened. HNS and the Vestry continue to work together to fulfill the 

mission of the Parish 

¶ HNS 4th-6th grade students now attend the Wednesday Eucharist service. We thank 

both Pastor Allison and Father George 

¶ The School Board, with the approval of the Vestry voted to expand to 7th grade in 

August  2017 and 7th/8th grade in 2018 

¶ The Keiki 3s building was freshly painted and renovated the bathroom and plumbing 

¶ Many of our students were recognized for their talents in art, as they were selected for 

publication in national journals and received numerous foundation awards 

¶ Head of School, Tim Spurrier, attended the National Association of Episcopal Schools 

Conference in November 

¶ The Great Pumpkin Festival added new features and was attended by over 3000 

people 

¶ The rolling application period for the 17/18 school year is underway. HNS is 

expecting higher retention and enrollment for next school year 

¶ Students are actively involved in on-going community projects 

¶ Our teachers have received professional development and are implementing 

innovative curriculum  

¶ The HNS PTO continues to be a vital part of enhancing the campus and lives of both 

the school and church. The campus work day was a successful collaboration between 

all parts of the Parish 

¶ PTO Movie Nights continues to bring our Parish community together  
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¶ Our annual Christmas Nativity Pageant was successful and heavily attended  by 

church and school members 

¶ The school received attention from several media outlets this past year highlighting 

our innovative curriculum and partnerships 

¶ HNS joined the Christian Schools Athletic lead in basketball and volleyball 

 

Holy Nativity School appreciates all of the Blessings we receive from being members of 

the Parish. We look forward to working hand-in-hand with the church leadership to ensure 

a happy and successful future together.  We invite all Parish members and friends to 

attend our annual Paina at the Pacific Club on February 11.  For ticket information please 

go to 

https://docs.google.com/a/holynativityschool.org/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScEaPAs0yrIPioRig

szfsTo9PIzj6u6iOHRubpQAbkaR7yX0A/viewform?c=0&w=1 or stop by the school 

office. 

 

We continue to be grateful for Godôs favor and the partnership we have with our church in 

spreading the love of Jesus.   

 

 

                     
 
 

 
Respectfully submitted by Tim Spurrier, Head of School 

  

https://docs.google.com/a/holynativityschool.org/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScEaPAs0yrIPioRigszfsTo9PIzj6u6iOHRubpQAbkaR7yX0A/viewform?c=0&w=1
https://docs.google.com/a/holynativityschool.org/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScEaPAs0yrIPioRigszfsTo9PIzj6u6iOHRubpQAbkaR7yX0A/viewform?c=0&w=1
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NELLIE HARTMAN FUND REPORT 

 

Nellie Hartman was a long-term member of The Episcopal Church of the Holy Nativity. At 

her death Ms. Hartman left endowed funds to be used for the preparation of young men and 

woman from the mainline Protestant denominations* for a life which incorporates Christian 

service and/or mission work. 

 

It is clear that this endowment has not been given to The Episcopal Church of the Holy 

Nativity, but the church has been tasked to administer the endowment, making the Rector of 

Holy Nativity the: òadministrator of the program with the final authority on participants, 

curriculum, etc.ò  

 

In endeavoring to be true to Ms. Hartmanôs wishes we have gleaned the following from her 

letters and documents: Ms. Hartman had a strong tie to The Episcopal Church of the Holy 

Nativity and wished to see it continue and to support its endeavors through future generations; 

second, Ms. Hartman had a strong sense of mission, wanting the Good News of the Gospel of 

Jesus Christ shared with those who did not know him; third, Ms. Hartman wanted her 

endowment to assist in the preparation of young men and women, of all mainline Protestant 

denominations*, for Christian service and mission work; and, fourth, Ms. Hartman saw 

practical work experiences that exposed participants to the spiritual disciplines of daily 

prayer, reflection, study and work as one way of using the endowment. 

 

Furthermore, Ms. Hartmanôs expressed objective for all of the recipients of the monies from 

the fund was that they develop a personal Christian rule of life, support Judeo-Christian 

values, come to know Jesus Christ and the ñfunò of life, experiencing the joy which comes 

from serving both God and humanity as summed up in the two great commandments. 

 

* mainline Protestant denominations as identified by Ms. Hartman: Episcopal, American 

Baptist, United Church of Christ, Methodist, ELCA Lutheran, Presbyterian and 

Congregational. 

 

Presently the Vestry is reviewing the qualifications for application and the disbursements of 

funds to ensure they meet Nellie's wishes and if not, to restructure these qualifications to do 

so. Also, our goal is to increase the dissemination of information about the fund to the larger 

Protestant community. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by Ed Moore, Nellie Hartman Fund Committee Chairperson 
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SUNDAY SCHOOL REPORT 
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THRIFT SHOP AND FACILITIES MANAGEMENT REPORT 

The Holy Nativity Thrift Shop continues as a successful mission of Holy Nativity 

Church.  Wonderful volunteers participate in a productive, supportive environment.  Customers 

are pleased by the vast array of products.  All of the items are donations from a generous, 

supportive community.  These donations are sorted and set out for display.  In addition to the 

work in the shop for sale days, there is also a caring supportive atmosphere for each other and 

the life situations that one might find oneself in.  This agape flows out to the customers so many 

refer to the Thrift Shop as ñtheir happy place.ò  We welcome help in the 

shop Monday through Saturday, largely between 9 am to 3 pm with some volunteers coming 

twice a week, three hours at a time. 

  

The Thrift Shop also has a commitment to provide a meal for the Institute for Human Services 

(IHS) homeless shelter on the first Friday of every month.  Volunteers gather in the kitchen at 1 

pm and are usually finished by 3 pm. Help is needed for this ministry, come join the fun! 

  

The Fall Festival and Christmas Fair went very well, thanks to everyoneôs efforts. Most of our 

facility users helped with set up and/or break down and we continued the Kidôs Zone, which 

was staffed by Girl Scouts from Koko Head Service Unit.  We grossed almost $12,000.  Our 

community beneficiaries were: The Windward Abuse Shelter, Gregory House, and the 

Community Clearing House, a part of Helping Hands Hawaii. 

 

                                   
  

The Holy Nativity Church provides home to many community groups: AA meetings (six 

different groups!), 4 basketball, the Mighty Ducks Special Olympics team, Girl Scout meetings 

(three troops), jiu jitsu, karate, and volleyball (5 groups). The gym and meeting areas are almost 

always booked after 5 p.m. and provide a much needed income flow. We welcomed a new 

member of the Ohana, A Hui Hou Catering rents the kitchen and sends wonderful scents 

through the area!  
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Celebrations are held here also: first birthdays, landmark birthdays, and a wedding reception. 

These buildings are a vibrant, living mission to the community, as was the hope when they were 

built.  Letôs continue to carry on the church foundersô dream! 
 
 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by Caroline Bond Davis, Thrift Shop and 

Facilities Manager 
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Holy Nativity Church 
Church Leadership Elections 2017 

 

Junior Warden Candidate 
 
 

Eva Eglinton   
Member Since 2005 
 
Biographical information: 
I am originally from Southern California , where I went to high school run by 
nuns. My job as an airline pilot brought me to Hawaii in 2000 and I joined HNC 
in 2005. 
 
Church involvement: 
Vestry member, Jr. Warden, Sunday School Teacher 

 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
HNC is home to myself and my children. My daughter has a special bond at this church because of her 
enrollment at HNS. 
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
If elected, I would continue the projects that are still in the planning stages, such as solar, grease pit and 
work on school/church relationship. 
 

 

Vestry Candidates 
 

 

  Wyn Aubrey-Child  
Member Since 1990s (became a regular for the past three years after returning to live in Oahu) 
 
Biographical information: 
Born and raised in English vicarages, due to my father being a Church of England clergyman, I was 
educated in church boarding schools. As an adult, I worked in the BBC and NHK media in educational 
programming and in social work in the areas of foster care, adoption, and housing homeless families 
 
Church involvement: 
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During my life I was involved with different churches in various countries where I resided. I have been a 
choir member, a Sunday School Teacher, a Vestry member, and a speaker at church conferences 
connected to my professions. At Holy Nativity, I am an ecumenical minister (E.M.) and a lector. 
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
Holy Nativity is a church with a welcoming family atmosphere connected to a school and situated in the 
area near where I live. It is an Episcopalian church, which is the closest thing to the Church of England, 
with which I am very familiar. Holy Nativity has within its congregation like- minded people who care 
about living a spiritual life of serving and giving. 
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
I would like to see the unification of the church and school. An environment where we pray together and 
support one another in all activities and endeavors.  

 

 
Nina Livingston 
Member Since 2015 
 
Biographical information: I was born and raised in Honolulu.  I attended, and graduated from Punahou 
School.  Following Punahou, I attended and graduated from Southern Methodist University in Dallas, 
Texas.  After living and working on the mainland for a number of years, I returned to Hawaii to marry my 
husband, start a family and be closer to family.  My professional background includes restaurant 
management, member relations (private club), event planning, public relations, marketing, sales and 
advertising.   
 
Church involvement: Since being a member, I have participated in preparing meals for IHS and am 
currently a team leader for one of the Altar Guild teams.  
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? I typically attend the 9:30 service on Sundays, and 
sometimes the Wednesday service.  I have really enjoyed getting to know the membership at HNC, and 
I’m looking forward to meeting the new interim priest.  I have an affection for this parish and believe, 
with the church, thrift store, community center and school, it offers a lot of life in a little space.  
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
I would like to see us grow the congregation, inviting the greater community in to share, honor and 
celebrate this special place.   
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Natalie Okeson 
Attending Holy Nativity Church since 2016 
 
Biographical information: My husband, Todd, and children moved to Hawaii to join UH. We have lived 
many places. I am 33, a native Nevadan, and a nonprofit professional 
 
Church involvement: Since arriving in Honolulu in October, our family has found a home away from 
home at Holy Nativity Church. We have been attending every Sunday, participating in worship service, 
and loving Sunday School. 
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? We look forward every week to greeting our fellow 
worshipers. We love the warmth of the welcome from everyone! I love participating in the services and 
the encouragement people give to us to get involved. 
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
I would like to see more families attending regularly, especially all the parents and children on HNS. We 
have such a welcoming and loving community that could be shared with many more individuals.  
 
 

 
Ken Zitz   
Member Since 2008 
 
Biographical information: 
Oahu resident since 1993, father of 3 boys (two attended Holy Nativity School and the third was baptized 

at Holy Nativity Church), retired U.S. Navy Officer, Commercial Airline Captain, volunteer Assistant 

Scoutmaster - Troop 777 and AYSO Children’s Soccer Coach. 

 
Church involvement: 
none 
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
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Inclusive environment, the excellent Sunday School Teachers and the association with the school 

(religious based education). 

 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
Fostering a positive working relationship with the Holy Nativity School and increasing the membership of 

the Church with younger aged families (with children) to grow the congregation in the years to come. 

 

.                                 Diocesan Convention Candidates 
 
 

 Wyn Aubrey-Child  
Member Since 1990s (became a regular for the past three years after returning to live in Oahu) 
 
Biographical information: 
Born and raised in English vicarages, due to my father being a Church of England clergyman, I was 
educated in church boarding schools. As an adult, I worked in the BBC and NHK media in educational 
programming and in social work in the areas of foster care, adoption, and housing homeless families 
 
Church involvement: 
During my life I was involved with different churches in various countries where I resided. I have been a 
choir member, a Sunday School Teacher, a Vestry member, and a speaker at church conferences 
connected to my professions. At Holy Nativity, I am an ecumenical minister (E.M.) and a lector. 
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
Holy Nativity is a church with a welcoming family atmosphere connected to a school and situated in the 
area near where I live. It is an Episcopalian church, which is the closest thing to the Church of England, 
with which I am very familiar. Holy Nativity has within its congregation like- minded people who care 
about living a spiritual life of serving and giving. 
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
I would like to see the unification of the church and school. An environment where we pray together and 
support one another in all activities and endeavors.  
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Louisa LeRoux 
Member Since 1997 
 
Biographical information: 
I have been a member of Holy Nativity since 1997, lived and worked in 
Honolulu for 25 years as a licensed architect.  
 
Church involvement: 
I have been assisting and working on many building projects, inclusive of 
permitting and executing work with a contractor on Campus, from the 
Signs on the rock wall for HNS and HNC, the renovation and expansion 

of Glover Hall, the initial Cell site antenna installation, ETC.  
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
I like the family atmosphere, friendliness and warmth.  
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
As a bridge with the School, my desire is to introduce all to the funding opportunities available for all 
buildings, apart from the Church, for upgrades and repairs, as I have introduced to many of my church 
clients to date.  
 

 
Kathy Otani 
Member Since 2000 
 
Church involvement: 
Choir member, lector, EM, Longest Night Service Coordinator (3 years musician participant), Convention 
Delegate (5 years), Bell Choir Member, Bible Study and book study participant, EFM student (2 years), 
Tea Chair (3 x). 
 
What do you like best about Holy Nativity? 
The music and liturgy. 
 
If elected, what would you most like to see accomplished during your term of service? 
A deepening of my faith and the faith of others through participation and service both in our church and 
in the wider community.  
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        BALLOT 

 
                                            Junior Warden 

                                  
                                     VOTE FOR NO MORE THAN 1        

   

 Eva Eglinton 

                                                      
                                                              Vestry  

                                  
                                     VOTE FOR NO MORE THAN 4        

 

 Wyn Aubrey- Child 

 Nina Livingston 

 Natalie Okeson 

 Ken Zitz 

 Mark Slovak 

 
                                             Diocesan Convention Delegates 

                                  
                                     VOTE FOR NO MORE THAN 6 
                                                               Delegates (4) and Alternates (2) 

Delegates:  

     Wyn Aubrey-Child 

 Louisa Le Roux 

 Kathy Otani 

 _____________________________________ 

 

Alternates:  

 _____________________________________ 

 _____________________________________ 
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            Originally from  Cuba , Father Luis Rodriguez grew up in Southern 
California, and spent many years living in England, where he was 

ordained.   He has served parishes in Central London, the Central Valley of 
California and New Hampshire.   Fr. Rodriguez has a broad educational 

background with degrees in history,  religious studies, theology, 
counseling, and psychotherapy.   Before his ordination, he worked as a 

teacher for many years.   Since his return to the United States he 
has  worked extensively in spiritual direction and led a number of 

retreats.  He is a native  Spanish speaker and enjoys reading, travel, classic 
cinema, and early 20th  century American history.   Most recently, he has 

made several attempts to learn the ukulele.   He is eager for his time in 
Hawai'i, as it will afford him many opportunities to lead us in worship with 

island customs and traditions.  
 
 

 
 
 
 

The Episcopal Church of the Holy Nativity 

5286 Kalanianaole Hwy. 

Honolulu, HI  96821 

(808) 373-2131 

holynativity@gmail.com 

www.holynativityhawaii.org 
 


